Tehama County Continuum of Care Executive Council Meeting



Meeting Minutes

January 25, 2023

Meeting held via Zoom

COUNCIL ATTENDANCE:	PRESENT	EXCUSED
Gail Locke, Chairperson	Х	
Tara Loucks-Shepherd, Vice-Chair; Tehama County Department of Social Services		Х
Jayme Bottke, Tehama County Health Services Agency		Х
Candy Carlson, Tehama County Board of Supervisors	Х	
Johnna Jones, Community Member	X	
Jeremiah Fears, Corning Police Department		Х
Kris Deiters, Red Bluff City Council	X	
Travis Lyon, Tehama County Health Services	X	
David Madrigal, Tehama County Community Action Agency	X	
Kimberlee Monroe, Empower Tehama	X	
E.C. Ross, Poor and the Homeless Tehama County Coalition (PATH)		X
Jim Southwick, Tehama County Department of Education	Х	

Guest: Tom Westbrook, City of Red Bluff

Continuum of Care Coordinator: Andrea C. Curry

Notes by: Heather Henderson

1. Welcome and Introductions

2. Adoption of Minutes from November 23, 2022

The minutes and agenda from the Executive Council meeting held on November 23, 2022 were made available prior to this meeting for review. The minutes were approved as emailed.

3. Additions to the Agenda

None.

4. Executive Council

a. Executive Council Membership Application Consideration

An application to be considered for Executive Council membership was submitted in November 2022 by Johnna Jones, a community member. Johnna previously served on the Executive Council in her capacity as a City Councilmember for the City of Red Bluff and is willing and available to continue serving on the CoC Executive Council in her capacity as a community member.

Kris motioned that the council approve appointment of Johnna Jones, Community Member, to the Executive Council. Jim seconded. Motion carried.

b. Executive Council Officers

Jim and Johnna both reported being willing to serve in either the Chairperson or Vice-Chairperson positions. Jim advised that he occasionally has a scheduling conflict that prevents him from attending the Executive Council meeting and suggested that it would be more appropriate for him to serve as Vice-Chairperson.

Kris motioned that the council appoint Johnna as Chairperson and Jim as Vice Chairperson of the CoC Executive Council. Kimberlee seconded. Motion carried.

5. Project Updates:

a. PATH Plaza Update

Andrea reported that ground has been broken at the PATH Plaza site but that progress ahs been slow due to recent rainy weather. Johnna reported that she noticed that the contractor has moved an office on-site.

b. Permanent Housing Update

Travis reported that approval letters have been sent to seven prospective tenants for the No Place Like Home units at Olive Grove and that applications for the remaining tenants continue to be processed. The project is closer to receiving its occupancy permit, but there are still some inspections that need to be completed. Travis reported that the address for the project will be 2171 Fig Lane, Corning, CA 96021.

Work continues on No Place Like Home Round 4 funding for the Red Bluff projects; supportive services plan has been approved by HCD, developer(s) working on other parts of the plan.

c. Stakeholders' Collaborative Update

Heather reported that the last Stakeholders' Meeting was held on January 4, with an informational presentation was provided by Tribal TANF and Andrea led a review of the Point in Time Count survey and solicited input from the Stakeholders' Group on improvements for this year's survey and invited volunteer survey teams to register. Stakeholders' Collaborative will be held quarterly moving forward, per vote by the group.

6. Capacity Building

a. FY2022-23 Mid-Year Budget Overview

An updated 5-Year Budget was provided to the council prior to this meeting and included in the posted Agenda Packet for this meeting. Andrea reviewed the updated budget with the council and pointed out that some funds had been shifted to accommodate the local project funding requests to be considered in item 6.b, resulting in a reduction of the total funds currently budgeted to the 2025-26 year.

b. Local Project Funding

A chart of the renewal and City of Red Bluff funding requests was provided to the council prior to this meeting and included in the posted Agenda Packet for this meeting.

i. Renewal Requests: Andrea provided a review of the timeline that led up to this list of renewal funding being brought before the council. The most recent round of revisions to current subgrants made under the CoC's ESG-CV RFA took place in September 2022, where some funds were re-allocated to ensure that all currently funded projects could continue operating through November 2022. The council had then asked that these projects be asked to submit projected budgets for operations through June 30, 2023. Heather sent requests to each project and provided technical assistance with developing as needed. Andrea advised that all of the renewal requests on the list were consistent with the corresponding project's historical spending, with the exceptions of PATH Street Outreach and Sale Property. The PATH Street Outreach monthly expenditure estimate used was based on just the last three months rather than over 12

months, because their costs had increased due to providing meals at Samuel Ayer park. The Sale Property contract had so far only been used by PATH to pay for some one-time expenses (bathroom remodel, emergency roof repair, etc.) but that since the Homekey grant used to purchase the property had only come with 1 year of operating costs, they were hoping to use their renewal funds for operating through June. Gail asked if this was sustainable. Andrea shared that the state was aware that operations for Homekey projects was a challenge and that she hopes that advocacy led by the larger communities with Homekey 1.0 grants would result in the state providing either dedicated funding for ongoing operations or building it in as a priority in an existing funding program. She went on to say that with the addition of Permanent Local Housing Allocation (PLHA) funds to navigation center/emergency shelter operations in future years and the state's continued commitment to funding homelessness services, we can reasonably expect that funds should be available to continue supporting the Sale Property transitional houses, particularly due to the relatively low annual operating costs not covered by program fees collected by the project. Andrea also advised the council that due to some reorganization and shifting of roles at Faith Works, they will be partnering with PATH to continue their motel shelter project. Pastor Scott and Robin from Faith Works will still be conducting the direct services activities associated with the project, but PATH will be handling the fiscal end of the project. For this reason, the \$51,000 amount in the line item on the row of the renewal budget that reads "Faith Works Emergency Assistance", award, if approved by the council, along with the approximately \$8,000 that was unspent from Faith Works existing, will be added to the PATH Sale Property and Shelter contract to accommodate this new arrangement.

ii. City of Red Bluff request: Tom reported that the city removed the electric wiring from the restrooms at Samuel Ayer park years ago due to flooding concerns, so there are currently no lights there. The city would like to install a solar power setup at those restrooms that would be self-contained and would not require any wiring to be low enough to the ground to short out if the area were to flood. Adding the solar unit would increase safety for unsheltered individuals currently camping at SA Park and would increase safety for anyone using the park in the future after dark, as well.

Johnna asked if the city foresaw any issues with needing to get federal approval for the installation as an "improvement" since the park is a collaboration between the city and the federal government (who owns the land). Tom said that they didn't foresee any issues with that but that they would look into it prior to installing the setup to confirm.

Andrea reported that the estimate that Clay Parker provided to her was for \$6,752.18 but advised the council that the amount they would see on the funding list was \$8,000 because at the time the list was developed, she wasn't sure if there would be other costs involved. Tom let her know early this morning that there would not be additional costs, as city staff would install and maintain the unit. Andrea also stated that the estimate she was given was dated 11/1/22 and said it was good for 60 days, so it's possible the cost has gone up and advised that the contract with the city, if approved, could be written as a "not to exceed \$8,000" and that the actual amount disbursed to the city would be based on reimbursement of actual costs.

Kris motioned that the requests be approved as presented. Candy seconded. Motion passed.

c. PATH Plaza Navigation Center

i. Update on funding sources for development contract

A chart reflecting a shift in the make-up of the PATH Navigation Center Development contract approved by this council in November was provided to the council prior to this meeting and included in the posted Agenda Packet for this meeting. At that time, Andrea had mentioned that she was waiting on clarification from HCD on potential

limitations on allowable expenses under the CESH program that might necessitate a shift in the funds that be most appropriate to use for this contract. The Council approved shifting funding sources as needed to accommodate this but requested that any changes be reported back at the next Executive Council meeting. Andrea reported that she had received the information back from HCD that CESH funds could be used for capital expenditures but only for remodel of existing shelter facilities, which would have made allocating PATH Plaza development expenditures complicated. For this reason, funding for this contract were shifted to utilizing HHAP-1, HHAP-2 and HHAP-3 funds. Andrea reported that the CESH 2018 and CESH 2019 funds that would be recouped by this move were integrated into the allocation configuration of the renewal requests in item 6.c.

d. Point in Time Count Expenditure Update

Andrea reported that after purchase of the Thank You gifts for both the LIFT Event surveys and Point in Time Count surveys, there was approximately \$2,000 left in the original \$8,000 approved for this purchase. After taking inventory of the household items purchased for the Olive Grove NPLH units, it was discovered that some additional items would need to be purchased to ensure that all units could be supplied equitably. Andrea and Heather inquired with the HHIP funder, Anthem Blue Cross, to see whether the funds remaining in the Thank You Gift budget could be used to cover this expense. The funder enthusiastically approved this use, as assisting in the transition from homelessness to housing for participants connected to Permanent Supportive Housing through the Coordinated Entry System would meet additional HHIP metrics.

7. Written Standards

a. Plan and timeline for review and potential updates to:

- i. Governance Charter
- ii. Standards for Provision of Assistance
- iii. Standards for Monitoring Program Outcomes

Andrea Reported that the CoC's Written Standards were due for review. The original documents were developed in 2016 when the CoC was just getting off the ground, and while they have been amended occasionally to meet changing HUD requirements, there are several places where the CoC has latitude to customize its written standards to fit local needs. She suggested that a subcommittee be formed to review the written standards and suggest amendments to be approved by the council. Johnna and Gail said that they would be willing to serve on this subcommittee. Andrea will work with them to coordinate meeting to review.

8. HMIS/CES

a. 2023 Point in Time Count Update

Andrea reported that the 2023 Point in Time Count will be conducted on January 31, 2023. Heather reported that we currently have approximately 30 volunteer surveyors signed up to conduct surveys. Gail encouraged council members to sign up to help if they were available.

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, February 22, 2023, at 9:30 AM and will be held via Zoom.